
 

 
Draft Minutes of the Adjourned  
Lompoc Planning Commission 

Wednesday, October 9, 2024, at 6:30 P.M. 
City Hall, 100 Civic Center Plaza, Council Chambers 

 
ROLL CALL:  
 
Commissioner Brianna Gonzales 
Commissioner Steve Bridge 
Commissioner Chris Braxton 
 
COUNCIL LIAISON: 
 
Gilda Aiello 
 
STAFF: 
 
Brian Halvorson, AICP, Planning Manager 
Paul Early, Assistant City Attorney 
Greg Stones, Principal Planner 
Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner  
Cecilia Ceja, Development Services Assistant I 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, acting as Secretary of the Planning Commission, 
opened the meeting at 6:30 PM. 
 

MOTION:  It was moved by Commissioner Bridge, seconded by 
Commissioner Braxton that the Commission appoint Commissioner 
Gonzales as acting Chair for the October 9, 2024, Planning 
Commission Meeting.  

 
VOTE: The motion passed on a voice vote of 3-0 

 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS (3 Minutes Maximum): None. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR:  
 

• Approval of Minutes of the Lompoc Planning Commission Regular Meeting of 
September 11, 2024. 

 
• 2025 Planning Commission Calendar *  

 
(All items listed under Consent Calendar are considered to be routine and will be enacted 
by one motion in the form listed below. There will be no separate discussion of these items 
unless good cause is shown prior to the time the Commission votes on the motion to 
adopt.) 
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• MOTION: It was moved by Commissioner Braxton, seconded by 
Commissioner Bridge that the Commission adopt the Consent Calendar including 
the September 11, 2024 minutes and the 2025 Planning Commission Calendar*.  
 
VOTE: The motion passed on a voice vote of 3-0. 

 
• The 2025 Planning Commission Calendar was inadvertently excluded from the 

Planning Commission packet and the online materials. Therefore, the 2025 
Planning Commission Calendar will be brought back to the next Planning 
Commission meeting for approval. 

 
PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 
 
Public Hearing Item No. 1: 
 

Racines Wines Production Facility (DR 2024-0002). 
 
Planning Commission review of Architectural Design & Site Development Review of 
a 23,320 square foot industrial building to accommodate wine production (no tasting 
room), indoor storage, parking, and landscaping on an approximately 1.83 acre site 
located at 1025 West Central Avenue (APN: 093-450-056) in the Business Park 
(BP) and Special Event Overlay (SEO) zoning districts. This action is categorically 
exempt pursuant to Section 15332 (In-fill Development Projects) of the California 
Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Guidelines. 
 

Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner, presented the staff report in a PowerPoint 
presentation. 
 
Commissioner Gonzales inquired whether the number of parking spaces for future 
tenants will depend on how they utilize their space during re-evaluations. 
 
Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner, confirmed that parking calculations are based on 
23,000 square feet of warehouse space and 1,400 square feet of office space. Office space 
is calculated at one parking space per 350 square feet. If additional office space is added, 
this parking ratio would be applied. Currently, each lease area would require one parking 
space per 350 square feet of office space, meaning that a request for 1,000 square feet of 
office space could necessitate additional parking spaces. 
 
Commissioner Gonzales inquired whether the statement on the bottom of page 3 of the 
staff report, which mentions a maximum of 10 additional parking spaces in addition to the 
existing 17 spaces for a total of 27, referred to this issue. 
 
Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner, confirmed that this was correct. 
 
Commissioner Bridge asked for clarification on whether he understood correctly that the 
hours had been established as a condition of approval. 
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Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner, clarified that the hours were not imposed on them. 
She explained that they provided their proposed hours to ensure awareness that they 
would not be operating from 2 AM to 3 PM near residential properties. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that business hours use to be part of permits 
some time ago on previous projects but noted that if the project representative wished to 
amend those hours, they would need to return to the Commission to revise that condition, 
which is why we do not include hours of operation in project conditions. He explained that 
such matters are typically handled at the staff level. 
 
Commissioner Bridge, expressed his concern regarding the hours, indicating that the 
timing of grape arrivals could lead to non-compliance with the conditions being discussed. 
 
Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner, clarified that the hours of operation would not be a 
factor because they are not included in the conditions of approval. She noted that the hours 
were provided solely for the Commission's awareness during her PowerPoint 
presentation. 
 
Open Public Comment for DR 2024-0002 
 
Steven Reese, the applicant, expressed his gratitude to Brian Halvorson, Planning 
Manager, and Cherridah Weigel, Associate Planner, for their collaboration. He clarified 
his approach to parking, stating that the total office area is approximately 350 square feet. 
He also explained that he tripled this figure to establish an overall parking count, noting that 
wineries typically do not have extensive office spaces, and he does not anticipate 
exceeding the current parking capacity. Mr. Reese mentioned that he has reviewed the 
conditions of approval and accepts them as written, with the exception of the removal of 
vines from the trash enclosure. He also indicated that he is available for any questions, 
along with representatives from Racine Wines, to address any operational inquiries. 
 
Commissioner Bridge inquired whether the applicant was satisfied with all the conditions 
of approval. 
 
Steven Reese, the applicant, stated that he accepts the conditions of approval and is 
pleased with them. 
 
Close Public Comment for DR 2024-0002 
 

MOTION: It was moved by Commissioner Bridge seconded by Commissioner 
Braxton that the Commission adopt Resolution No. 1010 (24) 
approving the Racines Wines Production Facility with the following 
revision: 

 
• Strike Planning Landscape Installation Condition of Approval 

P39. 
 
VOTE: The motion passed on a voice vote of 3-0 
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Public Hearing Item No. 2: 
 

Amendments to the City of Lompoc Architectural Review Guidelines. 
 
Planning Commission Review and Recommendations to the City Council for 
proposed amendments to the City’s Architectural Review Guidelines to provide 
objective design guidelines and standards for compliance with State provisions 
regarding eligible residential and mixed use developments in the City. This action is 
exempt from environmental review pursuant to Section 15061 (b)3 (Review for 
Exemption) of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Guidelines. 
 

Greg Stones, Principal Planner, presented the staff report in a PowerPoint presentation. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, elaborated on a point made by Greg Stones, 
Principal Planner, during his PowerPoint presentation. He noted that while the majority of 
the funding received was allocated for the housing element, a component of the grant 
involved updating the guidelines. Mr. Halvorson also emphasized that there is a program 
within the housing element that states they will amend the guidelines. He explained that 
this effort is not only part of the funding but also aligns with the Housing Plan’s goal to 
streamline processes and ensure consistency with state law, particularly regarding 
affordable projects mentioned by Mr. Stones.  
 
Commissioner Braxton, expressed that he felt he did not have sufficient time to 
incorporate the level of detail he desired and conveyed a sense of being rushed. He 
requested additional time to review the materials, stating that there was a lot to absorb and 
questioning the urgency of the matter. He suggested that the approval be postponed, 
allowing for a more thorough review of the red lines and documentation. 
 
Commissioner Bridge pointed out that the general plan element requires many changes 
to zoning and other components and asked what would happen if the matter were 
postponed, given that funding has already been secured. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, indicated that he informed the state that these items 
would be adopted by the end of the year. He suggested scheduling another meeting, noting 
that the matter also requires City Council approval. He reminded the Commission that 
Commissioner Gonzales would not be unavailable for the November meeting, 
necessitating an alternate date in either the first or fourth week of November. Additionally, 
there is another project, River Terrace, that requires amendments, making the timeline 
challenging. He acknowledged that the lengthy document would require ample time for 
review. 
 
Commissioner Gonzales requested that the meeting be scheduled for early November. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that meeting the deadlines would be more 
challenging and indicated a willingness to discuss it. He noted that staff would prefer to 
schedule the meeting for later in November. 
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Commissioner Bridge inquired about the reasons why the earlier November date is more 
challenging. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, explained that there are specific deadlines to be met 
such as for staff reports and publications. 
 
Commissioner Bridge noted that the issue is related to the availability of staffing 
resources. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, indicated that the date for the planning commission 
could be revisited later. 
 
Commissioner Braxton stated that he cannot provide a true and accurate representation 
at this time. He indicated that he has reviewed the material but is not adequately prepared 
and requires additional time to offer clear and concise direction. 
 
The Commission discussed and agreed to schedule a special meeting for Wednesday, 
November 6, 2024, instead of the regular Planning Commission meeting set for 
Wednesday, November 13, 2024. 
 
Open Public Comment for TA 2024-0001 
 
Close Public Comment for TA 2024-0001 
 

MOTION: It was moved by Commissioner Gonzales seconded by 
Commissioner Braxton that the Commission continue the 
discussion of the Amendments to the City of Lompoc Architectural 
Review Guidelines to a Special Planning Commission meeting to be 
held on November 6, 2024. 

 
VOTE: The motion passed on a voice vote of 3-0 

 
Public Hearing Item No. 3: 
 

Planning Commission review and recommendations to the City Council for 
consideration of the Re-adoption of the 2030 General Plan Housing Element 
Update (GP 21-02).  
 
Planning Commission review and recommendations to the City Council to consider 
re-adoption of the 2030 General Plan Housing Element Update for the Regional 
Housing Needs Allocation (RHNA) 6th housing cycle (2023-2031).  An Addendum to 
the 2030 General Plan Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH. No. 2008081032) 
was prepared for the project pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act 
(CEQA).  
 

Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, presented the staff report in a PowerPoint 
presentation. 
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Commissioner Braxton noted that two of his questions were addressed during the 
presentation. One was an inquiry related to the potential depletion of funding. He 
emphasized that sufficient efforts have been made to meet the established standards and 
stated that given that the states are now expressing a willingness to collaborate, he 
highlighted the importance of taking decisive action before their position shifts. 
 
Commissioner Bridge inquired about the definition of a local partnership program. He 
referenced page four of the staff report, which states, "state funding programs that 
incentivize greater coordination with housing planning include the local partnership 
program," and requested clarification on this statement. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that the local partnership program involves 
various incentives. For instance, the first-time homebuyer program assists individuals in 
purchasing homes, while additional programs focus on repairs of affordable housing. This 
includes conducting inspections, particularly for units with covenants. 
 
Commissioner Bridge inquired whether a note could be taken regarding his question, and 
if he could receive a response at a later time. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, acknowledged that he was not fully familiar with the 
specifics but assured Commissioner Bridge that he would provide a more detailed answer 
on the matter at the next Planning Commission meeting. 
 
Commissioner Bridge, noted that on page 37, he interprets the statement regarding the 
action "Table LU-1 shall be revised." He expressed his belief that the prohibited uses 
include photography studios and laundry facilities, and that the intent is likely to target 
operations that utilize chemicals. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that this revision has already been 
completed. He confirmed that the zoning code has been updated to reflect those changes 
and expressed his belief that the updates are in place. 
 
Commissioner Bridge expressed that he was particularly focused on CR-2(a) on page 44 
and sought clarification on its meaning and noted that this document outlines numerous 
actions and commitments. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that the current discussion relates to 
aspects from the original Environmental Impact Report (EIR) from 12 years ago, during 
which a decision was made create an historic landmark ordinance. He noted that there is a 
section in the code addressing this matter, along with a certificate of appropriateness, 
however, the historic landmark ordinances have not been established. This situation is 
essentially a continuation of previous actions and does not directly affect the housing 
element update, although some items from the original EIR remain incomplete. 
 
Commissioner Bridge inquired whether he correctly understood that certification is being 
obtained and committed to the state. He noted that this section indicates an intention to 
proceed with the proposed actions. 
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Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that the matter does not apply to issues 
unrelated to the Housing Element. He emphasized that the concerns raised regarding 
historical landmarks are also not related to the Housing Element, especially in terms of 
adoption. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated he would return at another time to discuss this further, as he 
did not want to delay the document's progress. He expressed frustration with the historical 
aspects of the zoning code. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that he could bring this back for further 
discussion at a later date. He recalled that Commissioner Bridge had expressed concerns 
about historic landmarks and buildings, noting that a modification was made two years ago 
to the certificate of appropriateness section of the code. 
 
Commissioner Bridge noted that page 50 of the General Plan EIR includes findings on 
greenhouse gas emissions, which he believes indicates it is based on the old EIR. He 
inquired whether the second bullet under AQ-4(b), which states that the city shall consider 
all feasible GHG emissions reduction measures to reduce direct and indirect emissions, will 
remain or be removed. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that if Commissioner Bridge is asking 
whether the city is considering GHG emissions reduction measures, the answer is yes. He 
explained that this is part of the environmental review process, which includes a specific 
section on greenhouse gases. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that page 1-14, policy H-4.3, implies that the City 
encourages the use of active solar energy, but he believes that it does not actually do so. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that the California Building Code requires 
solar energy for any new residential structures. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that page 1-18 talks about major transit stops. He wants to 
confirm Lompoc has no major transit stops.  
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, confirmed that Commissioner Bridge was correct. 
He explained that Lompoc's transit centers do not qualify as major transit stops because 
they do not have 15-minute headways. He mentioned that the regional planning agency, 
SBCAG, has a mapping tool on their website that shows which stops qualify under state 
law, and none in Lompoc meet the criteria. He noted that he believes only one major transit 
stop exists in the City of Santa Barbara. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that the document mentions removing minimum parking 
requirements for areas within a half mile of major transit stops, but noted that Lompoc has 
none. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that this is an issue that needs further 
consideration. He explained that he is referring to state law requirements, not local ones, 
and noted that the current state law does not apply to Lompoc, meaning the City is not 
obligated to enforce those parking requirements. 
 



Draft Planning Commission Minutes   
October 9, 2024 Page 8 of 15 

Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that during the analysis 
for state law compliance, they assess whether the zoning code includes provisions to meet 
those requirements. If it does not, they identify it as a constraint and must include a 
program action to address it. He also noted that during the annual report, when responding 
to HCD, the City can state that for action 11, no updates were needed because there are 
currently no major transit stops. However, if a major transit stop is established in the future, 
they will complete the necessary updates. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that he understood Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish 
Consultants (via phone), to say that the analysis covers for the future. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that in the annual reporting, the City would 
need to either amend its code or indicate that there is no transit center that meets the state 
code requirements. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that the document indicates the City plans to amend its 
code. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that, as the consultant indicated, the City 
could provide explanations in its report regarding any amendments made or the reasons for 
not making them. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that each year, it is 
necessary to report on specific requirements, indicating whether they have been completed 
or if they are no longer applicable and if a requirement was mandated by state law but is 
currently not relevant, it can be reported to the Housing and Community Development 
(HCD) as "not applicable." However, there is a possibility that HCD may request the 
inclusion of that requirement again in the future. Ryan Lester confirmed that the 
requirement was included in the housing element due to its mandated status. 
 
Commissioner Bridge inquired about who within the City is responsible for determining 
whether this will be implemented. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that he is the one responsible for reporting, 
as he has been collaborating with the consultant for the past 2.5 years. He noted that while 
he is involved, he typically does not make these decisions alone. Instead, the process 
involves a team effort, including input from the Community Development Director and the 
hired consultant who advises the team on implementation. 
 
Commissioner Bridge, referred to page 1-19, which discusses affordable housing, and 
sought clarification. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, asked Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant 
(via phone), about policy H-1.21. He inquired whether there is a specified duration for 
which a project offering 20% affordable housing for lower-income individuals would be 
required to maintain affordability through a covenant. 
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Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that the duration is not 
specified in state law. Instead, it would be a matter to be negotiated during the project 
discussions. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that the document identifies one of the housing projects as 
affordable. He provided an example, noting that the Grange property could have 30 
houses, and the City plans to take credit for four of those as affordable units. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that he has collaborated with the consultant 
to assess the potential sites for the fourth and fifth cycles. He noted that he is unsure 
whether the site mentioned by Commissioner Bridge has been included in their 
considerations. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that if a site is 
designated as a lower-income site in the current housing element and has also been 
included in the fifth and sixth cycles, it must be processed by right if it is proposed with 20% 
affordable housing. This requirement follows the designation made in the sixth cycle. 
 
Commissioner Bridge expressed concern that the City may be heading down a path 
where the state could assert that it has met certain requirements but then impose additional 
conditions. He noted that the City has identified several underutilized properties for 
affordable housing, and during the next review, the State might claim that these sites must 
be used by right. He emphasized that this potential development is worrisome to him. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that when housing projects are proposed, 
the City is very supportive, recognizing that they often involve only 8 to 12 units at a time. 
He noted that the City has been extremely encouraging in facilitating these projects to 
promote housing development. He suggested that this approach could be viewed as a 
streamlining method, aligning with the State's goal to accelerate housing production. Mr. 
Halvorson also acknowledged that the City is struggling to build sufficient housing, and 
these provisions could help Lompoc increase its housing supply. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that he would like to understand the timing related to H-A.17, 
which pertains to At-Risk Assisted Affordable Housing Units, and how it is being interpreted. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that the initial reporting 
date was set for 2023. However, due to the extensive time spent on the Housing and 
Community Development (HCD) review, the City will need to report that this task has not 
yet been completed. He emphasized that the city is actively working on it and is in the 
process of implementing the program. 
 
Commissioner Bridge suggested changing the reporting date to February 2025. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that the reason for not changing the date is 
that the sixth cycle began in 2023 and runs until 2031. He noted that since this cycle 
started in February 2023, it cannot be altered retroactively. 
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Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), stated that they could collaborate 
with HCD to revise the numbers and establish a new timeline. 
 
Commissioner Bridge noted that on page 2-97, there is information about the 
redevelopment overlay and inquired whether it is still in place. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that redevelopment areas still exist, 
specifically Areas 1 and 2. He noted that funding has been discontinued, and there has 
been discussion about removing references to these areas in the zoning code, but this has 
not yet occurred. He emphasized that the map indicating these areas as redevelopment 
Areas 1 and 2 is still in use. 
 
Commissioner Bridge, referred to A-14, and inquired about the meaning of the word 
"diverse." 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, clarified that while they can refer to a dictionary for 
the definition, his understanding is that "diverse" means having a variety. 
 
Commissioner Bridge expressed his belief that Lompoc is less diverse than the rest of 
Santa Barbara County. He noted that Lompoc has a Hispanic population of 56% and 
compared this to other areas with smaller Hispanic populations, suggesting that those 
areas are more diverse. He concluded that if the majority of a population belongs to one 
group, it appears less diverse overall. 
 
Commissioner Gonzales inquired whether the statistics are recent, noting that they 
appear to be from 2019. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that the Hispanic community is recognized as 
a minority, indicating that Lompoc has a larger minority population than other areas. He 
noted that there is a significant Hispanic population in Lompoc that does not speak English 
as their first language. Mr. Halvorson also concluded that, based on this understanding, 
Lompoc has greater diversity compared to other areas. 
 
Commissioner Bridge asked if he was referring to a larger percentage of non-English 
speaking individuals. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), stated that this claim is supported 
by Figure A-1, which indicates that Lompoc has a higher percentage of non-white 
individuals in its population, suggesting it is more diverse than the rest of the county. 
 
Commissioner Bridge expressed that he interprets that statement as racist, asserting that 
it is indeed a racist statement. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), clarified his misunderstanding, 
explaining that the state requires evaluations and provides the data. He noted that the state 
created the map showing the percentage of the non-white population. 
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Commissioner Braxton, remarked that the discussion has become overly focused on the 
interpretation of "diverse." He suggested that if they adhere to the core vocabulary used for 
the Environmental Justice element, they will face challenges. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, asked Commissioner Bridge to specify his 
concerns regarding the Housing Element and how they connect to the overall Housing 
Element Update. 
 
Commissioner Bridge expressed that his concern is about the accuracy of the statement 
claiming greater diversity, asserting that Lompoc is not more diverse. He noted that many 
documents today use the term "minorities" to refer specifically to people of color, and he 
feels that such inaccuracies should be addressed because they can be perceived as racist. 
He emphasized that implying there is a hindrance based solely on being a person of color 
is something he does not believe. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), stated that the purpose of the 
analysis is being misconstrued. He explained that HCD requires this analysis to ensure that 
lower-income housing is not concentrated in areas with higher percentages of non-white 
populations. He emphasized that they need to provide both a regional analysis, looking at 
the county level, and a local analysis that examines how their housing sites relate to the 
City’s population. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant conflated 
economic demographics with Hispanics.  
 
Commissioner Braxton, expressed that he believes the way the term "diverse" is written 
and used is appropriate, asserting that it is in the correct vocabulary and intended in the 
right context. 
 
Commissioner Bridge, referred to page A-94 and asked for the meaning of the word 
"segregation." 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that those areas are 
defined by state law as having a majority non-white population within certain census tracts, 
along with lower income levels that meet a specific threshold. He noted that the state 
provides maps identifying these areas. If a high segregation and poverty area is identified, 
the City must include programs known as place-based strategies for community 
revitalization and improvement. He mentioned that this includes CDBG programs and other 
initiatives aimed at enhancing infrastructure and housing in lower to moderate income 
census tracts. 
 
Commissioner Bridge questioned whether the same term would be used if the population 
were entirely white. 
 
Paul Early, Assistant City Attorney, stated that if Commissioner Bridge is concerned 
about the word "segregation," it is important to note that this is a "census tract designation" 
and a term of art used by the federal government and the state for census tracking. He 
explained that it refers to a specific set of numbers and facts determined by State and 
Federal law, and the City has no control over the terminology. He emphasized that 
"segregation" is the term used under these laws, regardless of its appropriateness.  



Draft Planning Commission Minutes   
October 9, 2024 Page 12 of 15 

Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, mentioned that there is valuable information 
available online regarding various types of segregation, including geographical segregation 
rates, school segregation, housing segregation, racial segregation, and religious 
segregation. He encouraged others to look it up in their own time. 
 
Commissioner Bridge, expressed pride in Lompoc, stating that he believes the community 
is well integrated. However, he acknowledged that there is some economic segregation 
present. 
 
Commissioner Braxton asked whether changing a percentage of the document by more 
than 10% would affect the conformity policy letter provided. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that if any changes are desired, 
recommendations can be made, which will then be forwarded to the Council. The Council 
will decide whether to approve those changes. He noted that it is his or the consultants' 
responsibility to inform the Council that if changes are made, they may not remain 
compliant with State law, which they currently are. 
 
Commissioner Gonzales asked whether HCD provides any sources to justify their 
requirements. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that HCD did provide sources for their 
requirements. He explained that many discussions were based on State law, as well as 
their analysis regarding the number of units they plan to build or accommodate. He noted 
that HCD might require changes, such as adjustments to building heights or the amount of 
residential space in mixed-use buildings, emphasizing the need for flexibility and incentives 
in development standards. He mentioned that examples of these requirements are included 
in attachments 2, 3, 4, and 5, which contains HCD’s letter. 
 
Ryan Lester, Mintier Harnish Consultant (via phone), explained that all HCD comments 
are documented in either formal letters or informal responses, which guide their revisions. 
He mentioned that they have conversations with HCD to clarify questions about 
requirements and to understand what is needed and what other cities have done. He noted 
that HCD reviewers use a 150-point checklist, which means their responses may lack 
specific details, making these conversations crucial. 
 
Open Public Comment for GP 21-02 
 
Nicholas Gonzales, resident, expressed his concerns about changes being made in the 
planning process and the ongoing back-and-forth with HCD. He emphasized that certain 
sites identified in previous housing elements may become "development by right," limiting 
community control over these developments. Mr. Gonzales asked for a list of these sites, as 
decisions made today could lead to developments that the community would have no say 
in. He also raised concerns about the potential for developers to build 100% affordable 
housing, which could impact prime commercial properties and their associated tax 
revenues. He stressed the importance of reviewing this list before making any decisions.  
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Mr. Gonzales also pointed out that there is currently a project in the Bailey Corridor that had 
been previously deemed unfeasible, questioning how it would address housing demand 
and fundamentally change Old Town. He noted that the original planning was based on the 
existence of a transportation hub and the assumption of no parking. He expressed 
skepticism about HCD's demands for height increases, questioning what the Bailey Avenue 
project would mean for future housing demand and suggesting that it might allow them to 
maintain current height limits. 
 
He cautioned against including sites in the plan without careful consideration, mentioning 
the possibility of state actions that could force compliance and unwanted developments in 
the future. Mr. Gonzales urged planning to be mindful of how decisions made now could 
affect the community, especially regarding parking, building heights, and the viability of 
businesses in the Old Town. 
 
Close Public Comment for GP 21-02 
 
Commissioner Bridge questioned whether a list had been produced, referencing what Mr. 
Gonzales mentioned. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, confirmed that they have a list and can post it on 
their website. He also stated that they are willing to provide it to anyone who requests it 
through a public records request. 
 
Commissioner Bridge asked whether a development that receives a 20% affordable 
housing density bonus would result in that 20% being excluded from the tax rules. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, confirmed that he does not believe the 20% would 
be excluded from the tax rules, but he would need to consult with the housing division for 
confirmation. 
 
Commissioner Bridge stated that Bailey is currently in the county, and he believes 
negotiations are underway to have it moved to the City. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that there is an ongoing negotiation between 
the City and the County regarding the Bodger Meadows project, which involves 
approximately 350-360 homes to be built outside City limits. Both the City and County 
agree that these homes would eventually be annexed into the City. The complexity arises 
from the timing of the annexation as it is unclear whether the annexation would occur 
before construction begins or after the project is entitled and developed in the County. 
Currently, the focus is on completing the CEQA process, and the negotiations are still in 
progress, with LAFCO also playing a major role. 
 
Commissioner Gonzales stated that unless the project is annexed, it cannot be included 
in those numbers. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that HCD will not count anything unless it is 
within the City limits. 
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Commissioner Gonzales stated that unless the land is designated as residential, it cannot 
be included in their numbers; because it is still classified as agricultural, it cannot be 
counted in their RHNA. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that the project is not yet entitled, so they 
cannot receive credit at this time. Bodger Meadows was not included in their housing cycle 
for RHNA. He noted that this is a County project, and he does not have all the information 
or a legal analysis regarding it. 
 
Commissioner Braxton inquired about the timeline, asking when the approval would need 
to be submitted to the State if it goes to the City Council first. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that they are working to complete the 
process by the end of the year, as they are currently non-compliant with the State Certified 
Housing Element. While it has been adopted, its non-compliance puts funding at risk and 
allows for the builders' remedy to remain in effect longer. 
 
Paul Early, Assistant City Attorney, stated that in the worst-case scenario, the State 
could take over the City's planning authority, as they have threatened to do with a few cities 
in similar situations. Currently, the immediate consequence would be the builders' remedy. 
 
Commissioner Bridge expressed that the main concern is the funding and asked whether 
the ADU funding has been received. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, stated that they have a signed contract with our 
regional planning agency that reports to the State. While they have not yet received a 
check, the agreement has been reviewed and finalized by the City Attorney's office. Last 
week, three companies expressed interest and submitted proposals for the program. 
 
Commissioner Braxton expressed concern about getting this matter before the new 
Council takes over, noting that it needs to be presented at the Council meeting by 
November 19th. 
 
Commissioner Bridge asked if the intention was to provide the City Council with the 
document presented tonight, including all the redlines and edits. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, confirmed that was correct, stating that if the City 
Council approves it, a clean version will be submitted to the State immediately after that 
action. 
 

MOTION: It was moved by Commissioner Braxton seconded by 
Commissioner Gonazles that the Commission adopt Resolution 
1011 (24) recommending that the City Council re-adopt the 2030 
General Plan Housing Element Update for the Regional Housing 
Needs Allocation (RHNA) 6th housing cycle (2023-2031). 

 
VOTE: The motion passed on a voice vote of 3-0 
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NEW BUSINESS: None.  
 
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS (3 Minutes Maximum): None. 
 
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS: None. 
 
DIRECTOR/STAFF COMMUNICATIONS:  
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, announced that next week he will present the same 
information he shared with the Planning Commission last month regarding current and 
pending City projects, including the Bodger Project, to the City Council. He mentioned that 
a more comprehensive update on the Permit Ready ADU programs will be available next 
month. Additionally, he noted that City Hall will be closed during the week of Christmas due 
to two holidays, along with three extra days closed by the City Council. Therefore, no City 
business will take place during that last week of December. He also confirmed that the next 
Planning Commission meeting will be on November 6th, not November 13th as indicated 
on the agenda. 
 
COMMISSION REQUESTS:  
 
Commissioner Braxton inquired whether the approved ambulance facility is on hold 
due to litigation with the County concerning AMR and ambulance services. 
 
Brian Halvorson, Planning Manager, confirmed that there is currently a lawsuit, and it 
appears that they are not going to proceed with building the paramedic station at this 
time. 
 
ADJOURNMENT:  

 
MOTION: It was moved by Commissioner Gonzales seconded by 

Commissioner Braxton, to adjourn the meeting at 9:19 P.M. and 
adjourn to a Special Meeting at 6:30 p.m. on Wednesday, November 
6, 2024, in the Utility Conference Room. 

 
VOTE: The motion passed on a voice vote of 3-0. 

 
 
__________________________    __________________________ 
Brian Halvorson, AICP     Brianna Gonzales 
Secretary       Acting Chair 
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